



## Global State of Democracy Initiative

# CASE STUDY: FIJI

Global State of Democracy 2023 Report

#### Michael Runey

On 23 December 2022, Sitiveni Rabuka was sworn in as Fiji's latest prime minister, marking the Pacific nation's first constitutional transfer of power in the 21st century. An orderly outcome of the tightly contested election cycle was far from certain: Fiji has seen four military coups in the last 40 years, and Rabuka and his incumbent opponent, Frank Bainimarama, each led two of these coups (twice in 1987 for the former, and in 2000 and 2006 for the latter). Fears of a fifth coup—or some novel but similar catastrophe—had run high throughout the election cycle, during which both men made explicit, public, and ultimately unsuccessful calls for the military to leave its barracks and intervene in the electoral process. This history, as well as the peculiar central role it holds in Fiji's 2013 Constitution (which is discussed below), created the rare and opaque situation in which a country's coup-prone military arguably acted as a countervailing institution.

### **TENSE ELECTION ENVIRONMENT**

The first request for military intervention into the Fijian election occurred during the vote counting. Following a tense campaign, on 15 December 2022, Fiji Armed Forces Commander Jone Kalouniwai rebuffed overtures from Rabuka's People's Alliance for the military to take direct oversight of vote counting after reports of irregularities (Reuters 2022). Then official election results released on 17 December showed that neither Rabuka's People's Alliance nor Bainimarama's FijiFirst party had secured an outright parliamentary majority and would need to compete for the support of smaller parties to build a coalition government. After three days of interparty negotiations, People's Alliance announced it had done so, but FijiFirst refused to accept the results and explored legal and constitutional steps to delay the new government's swearing in (Radio New Zealand 2022).

With observers already worried that Bainimarama was exploring ways to resist leaving peacefully, and with the spectre of military intervention already raised by Rabuka's request on 15 December, tensions escalated sharply on

21 December. Citing media reports of racist attacks on Indo-Fijians fuelled by election tensions, Bainimarama and his loyal Police Commissioner Sitiveni Qiliho (Giannini 2022) formally requested the military leave its barracks and restore public order (Singh 2023).

This was a potentially incendiary request: Bainimarama had long portrayed himself as the guarantor of a unified civic Fijian identity—and therefore by default a defender of Fiji's large Indo-Fijian minority—against ethnonationalist Indigenous Fijian (iTaukei) governments (Mudaliar 2018). Rabuka made an easy public foil for this claim: although he had insisted during the campaign that his administration would represent Fijians of all backgrounds, and signed a memorandum of understanding promising cooperation with the National Federation Party (traditionally supported by Indo-Fijians), the coups Rabuka led in 1987 were intended to safeguard Indigenous Fijian rights and traditional privileges (Naivalurua 2022). The Fijian public did not need reminding that concerns about racial harmony were given as justifications for Bainimarama's coups in 2000 and 2006, the latter of which was followed by seven years of de facto dictatorship.

However, Commander Kalouniwai publicly declined the Police Commissioner's request, the military stayed in its barracks, Bainimarama conceded, and Rabuka's government was sworn in on 24 December 2022 (Associated Press 2022). But the question remained—what were the reasons for the military's reluctance to intervene during the election?

'The coups in our country do not occur as an extension of widespread and sustained public disaffection. They occur after private and secretive consultations amongst private individuals, who then find the requisite personality in the military to carry out the coup.'

#### 'SECRETIVE CONSULTATIONS'

It should be assumed that both Rabuka and Bainimarama had good reasons to believe their requests for military intervention would be heeded. Their seemingly flimsy justifications and the lack of public demand for extraconstitutional measures were in line with Fiji's previous coups—only in 2000 was there any significant public participation in coup processes or shows of distrust of the results. As one former member of Fijian Parliament put it in 2014:

The coups in our country do not occur as an extension of widespread and sustained public disaffection. They occur after private and secretive consultations amongst private individuals, who then find the requisite personality in the military to carry out the coup.

(Baledrokadroka 2016: 185)

The existence of such 'secretive consultations' among the Fijian elite belies the publicly interethnic nature of Fijian elections and coup-plotting, as does Bainimarama's relationship to the military. As an ethnic Fijian and former military officer, Bainimarama had included at the core of his programme of promoting interethnic unity a promise to integrate Indo-Fijians and smaller minorities into the armed forces; however, by the end of his time in office the military remained 99 per cent ethnic iTaukei (Naidu 2019).

Furthermore, Bainimarama oversaw the adoption of Fiji's 2013 Constitution, which explicitly tasks the armed forces with 'ensuring at all times the security, defence and well-being of Fiji and all Fijians' (Fiji 2013: 56). This language essentially legitimizes the military's coup-making role, just as its mono-ethnic make-up entrenches its status as an institutional iTaukei check on democratic politics (Baledrokadroka 2015).

While the military declined to intervene in the electoral processes, it has not refrained from its historical practice of exerting indirect and behind-the-scenes influence over the government. In January 2023 Commander Kalouniwai harshly criticized aggressive government moves to sideline Bainimarama loyalists in government, accusing the administration of taking 'shortcuts that circumvent the relevant processes and procedures' that could lead to 'long-term national security consequences' (Radio New Zealand 2023). A meeting with a top minister in Rabuka's government shortly followed, and both sides issued public statements committing to Fijian democracy. Talk of an overt military intervention in politics receded after the statement from Kalouniwai, who remained publicly silent even during political events as dramatic as Bainimarama's six-year suspension from parliament over criticisms made of Fijian President Wiliame Katonivere (O'Brien 2023).

#### **CAUSES REMAIN A MYSTERY**

The circulation online of unsigned documents—allegedly prepared by FijiFirst, which denied the claims—in June and July 2023 accusing the government of violating the Constitution and calling for military intervention were again condemned by Kalouniwai, who said the military would respect the Constitution and the choice of voters (Kumar 2023). However, the existence of these documents dampened some optimism that the military was fully committed to abstaining from interventions. Militaries and security services are, to put it mildly, far from a reliable countervailing institution. It remains far from clear what accounts for its productive role in the 2022 election. Perhaps its central role in the 2013 Constitution assured military brass that it would remain an influential political institution under any administration. Other possibilities, such as the personal or political preferences of key military figures such as Commander Kalouniwai, may have played a key role but are not yet subject to public scrutiny.

The Fijian military played a constructive role in ensuring a democratic transition in this particular election but did so only by ensuring its absence and allowing democratic processes to run their course. While the specific reasons for this remain obscured from public view, the military's role enshrined in the 2013 Constitution and Kalouniwai's public criticism of the current government indicate that the military continues to see itself as a core Fijian political

institution. As recent experience from Myanmar, Pakistan and Thailand, and historical experience from Fiji itself and elsewhere in the region (Indonesia and the Philippines) attests, long-run sustainable democracy requires the removal of the military from the political sphere (Chambers and Waitoolkiat 2016; Shah 2019).

#### REFERENCES

- Associated Press, 'Rabuka sworn in as Fiji prime minister after close election', 24 December 2022, <<u>https://apnews.com/article/fiji-frank-bainimarama-a594a6f05697</u> f2c847478cccef8bac9d>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Baledrokadroka, J., 'The super confederacy: The military in Fiji's politics', *The Round Table*, 104/2 (2015), pp. 127–35, <<u>https://doi.org/10.1080/00358533.2015</u> .1017251>
- -, 'The Fiji military and the 2014 elections', in S. Ratuva and S. Lawson (eds), The People Have Spoken: The 2014 Elections in Fiji (Canberra: ANU Press, 2016), pp. 177–90, <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt1bw1hc6.11">https://www.jstor.org/stable/j.ctt1bw1hc6.11</a>>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Chambers, P. and Waitoolkiat, N., 'The resilience of monarchised military in Thailand', Journal of Contemporary Asia, 46/3 (2016), pp. 425–44, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2016.1161060">https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2016.1161060</a>
- Fiji, Constitution of 2013, constituteproject.org, <a href="https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Fiji\_2013.pdf?lang=en">https://www.constituteproject.org/constitution/Fiji\_2013.pdf?lang=en</a>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Giannini, D., 'Bainimarama calls in army to "maintain stability" after Fiji election', Sydney Morning Herald, 22 December 2022, <https://www.smh.com.au/world/oceania/ bainimarama-calls-in-army-to-maintain-stability-after-fiji-election-20221222-p5c8e1 .html>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Kumar, S., 'Fiji military true to its role: Commander Kalouniwai', Pacific News Service, 3 July 2023, <a href="https://pina.com.fj/2023/07/03/fiji-military-true-to-its-role-commander-kalouniwai">https://pina.com.fj/2023/07/03/fiji-military-true-to-its-role-commander-kalouniwai</a>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Mudaliar, C., 'Co-constituting Fijian identity: The role of constitutions in Fijian national identity', in C. Agius and D. Keep (eds), *The Politics of Identity: Place, Space and Discourse* (Manchester: Manchester University Press, 2018), <a href="https://doi.org/10.7228/manchester/9781526110244.003.0002">https://doi.org/10.7228/manchester/9781526110244.003.0002</a>>
- Naidu, V., 'Moving towards a more multiethnic Fiji military forces', in S. Ratuva, R. Compet and S. Aguilar (eds), Guns & Roses: Comparative Civil-Military Relations in the Changing Security Environment (Singapore: Springer Nature, 2019), <https:// www.springerprofessional.de/en/moving-towards-a-more-multiethnic-fiji-military -forces/17632388>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Naivalurua, N., 'People's Alliance and NFP sign MOU to work together', Fijivillage, 8 April 2022, <a href="https://www.fijivillage.com/news/Peoples-Alliance-and-NFP-sign-MOU-to-work-together-8x54fr">https://www.fijivillage.com/news/Peoples-Alliance-and-NFP-sign-MOU-to-work-together-8x54fr</a>, accessed 23 August 2023
- O'Brien, P., 'In Fiji, Bainimarama suspended from parliament until 2026', *The Diplomat*, 28 February 2023, <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/in-fiji-bainimarama-suspended">https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/in-fiji-bainimarama-suspended</a> -from-parliament-until-2026>, accessed 23 August 2023

- Radio New Zealand, 'Nothing to concede—FijiFirst says election can only be decided in parliament', 22 December 2022, <https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific -news/481243/nothing-to-concede-fijifirst-says-election-can-only-be-decided-in -parliament>, accessed 23 August 2023
- -, 'Fiji minister's assurance after military leader expresses security concerns', 18 January 2023, <a href="https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/482616/fiji-minister-s-assurance-after-military-leader-expresses-security-concerns">https://www.rnz.co.nz/international/pacific-news/482616/fiji-minister-s-assurance-after-military-leader-expresses-security-concerns</a>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Reuters, 'Fiji military says will not intervene over election after opposition complaint', 16 December 2022, <https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/fiji-military-says -wont-intervene-over-election-after-opposition-complaint-2022-12-16>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Shah, A., 'Pakistan: Voting under military tutelage', *Journal of Democracy*, 30/1 (2019), pp. 128–42, <<u>https://muse.jhu.edu/article/713728</u>>, accessed 23 August 2023
- Singh, S. B., 'Fiji's new politics', *The Interpreter, Lowy Institute, 17 January 2023*, <a href="https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/fiji-s-new-politics">https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/fiji-s-new-politics</a>, accessed 23 August 2023

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This case study was written by Michael Runey, with input from Anna Dziedzic and other staff members in International IDEA's Asia and the Pacific regional office.

#### **ABOUT INTERNATIONAL IDEA**

The International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA) is an intergovernmental organization with 34 Member States founded in 1995, with a mandate to support sustainable democracy worldwide.

#### What we do

We develop policy-friendly research related to elections, parliaments, constitutions, digitalization, climate change, inclusion and political representation, all under the umbrella of the UN Sustainable Development Goals. We assess the performance of democracies around the world through our unique Global State of Democracy Indices and Democracy Tracker.

We provide capacity development and expert advice to democratic actors including governments, parliaments, election officials and civil society. We develop tools and publish databases, books and primers in several languages on topics ranging from voter turnout to gender quotas.

We bring states and non-state actors together for dialogues and lesson sharing. We stand up and speak out to promote and protect democracy worldwide.

#### Where we work

Our headquarters is in Stockholm, and we have regional and country offices in Africa, Asia and the Pacific, Europe, and Latin America and the Caribbean. International IDEA is a Permanent Observer to the United Nations and is accredited to European Union institutions.

#### **Our publications and databases**

We have a catalogue with more than 1,000 publications and over 25 databases on our website. Most of our publications can be downloaded free of charge.

<https://www.idea.int>

#### © 2023 International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance

International IDEA publications are independent of specific national or political interests. Views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of International IDEA, its Board or its Council members.

Applications for permission to reproduce or translate all or any part of this publication should be made to International IDEA.

Design and layout: International IDEA

DOI: <https://doi.org/10.31752/ idea.2023.63>

ISBN: 978-91-7671-677-9 (PDF)



International IDEA Strömsborg SE-103 34 Stockholm SWEDEN +46 8 698 37 00 info@idea.int www.idea.int